Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting/Retreat (at Corhaven and over Zoom)
January 27, 2024
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Dane Byers; Rick Comstock; Mark Dewey; Mark Facknitz; Kandy Grant; Virginia Healy; Nancy Hopkins-Garriss; Mary Lou McMillin; Rick Orem; Susie Phend; and Kim Shank, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Incoming Elders Present:  Dave Carothers, Amy Lemmons, Ginnie Reinhold, 
Absent/Excused;  Jason Brown, Bob Schminkey, and Patti Warner.  Approved.  A quorum was present.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order at 10:00 am.
Opening Devotion:  Mark F. shared a devotion based on John 1:1-5 and the poetry of Gerard Manley Hopkins.
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Stephanie and Kim shared prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation, and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.  
Clerk of Session:  Rick O. made, and Dane. seconded, a motion to approve Linda Bradley as Clerk of Session for 2024.   Approved.  

Approval of Docket:   Approved.  Note that at several points during the day, attendees also participated in a variety of getting-to-know-you and reflective activities.  
Consent Agenda:  Susie made, and Mark D. seconded, a motion to approve the following consent agenda.  Approved.

1) Excuse anyone requesting an excused absence from this meeting.
2) Re-elect Jeannie Klemt as Treasurer and Rick Comstock as Assistant Treasurer.
3) Approve minutes from the Stated Session Meeting December 17, 2023.
4) Approve counters and depositors for 2024: Linda Bradley, Jason Brown, Larry Brown, Bill Caperton, Rick Comstock, Melodie Davis, Mark Facknitz, Nancy Hopkins-Garriss, Paul Klemt, Amy Lemmons, and Paul Sleezer.  Any new counters or depositors will be named and approved at future session meetings.
5) Approve Special Offerings for 2024: 
a) 4/Cents a Meal, on the 3rd Sunday of each month  (25% locally)

b) GA One Great Hour of Sharing, March 31

c) Mother’s Day/Sunnyside Offering, May 12

d) GA Pentecost, May 19 (40% stays local)

e) GA Peace and Global Witness,  Oct. 6  (25% stays local)

f) Thanksgiving Offering, November 17

g) GA Christmas Joy Offering,  December 22

6) Approve Communion Dates for 2024: the first Sunday of every month, Maundy Thursday (3/28), and Christmas Eve (12/24); approval for House Churches to celebrate communion; approval for communion to be brought to members at home, in accordance with the Book of Order; approval for Turning Tables Marks Group to celebrate communion as fitting with their mission.
Examination and Approval of New Ruling Elders:
David Carothers stated that church has always been part of his life.  He was raised as a Northern Baptist, and then went to Westminster Presbyterian College, where he was involved in campus ministry. He went on a mission trip to Kentucky and later moved to Virginia where he attended a reformed church.  He found Trinity when he moved to Harrisonburg, and mission continues to be important to him.  A challenge during Elder training was studying the apparent contradictions in the various confessions and the Apostle’s Creed.   This is Dave’s first time on Session.  
Amy Lemmons moved from Pennsylvania to Harrisonburg in 2006 and began attending Trinity in 2007.   Her parents were Presbyterian, and she attended a very large traditional church in Pennsylvania.  There she was a youth deacon, taught Reading Is Fundamental, and Vacation Bible School, and went on a mission trip to Alaska.  A challenge during Elder training was watching the videos and taking notes.  But she found comfort in being allowed to doubt.  This is Amy’s first time as elder. She is retiring in June, and now feels she can dedicate time to serve.
Ginnie Reinhold was born in Sanford North Carolina, where her father served as pastor.  They then moved to Brazil, where he also served as a pastor.  Ginnie knew she wanted to be a missionary in some capacity. She has served with her husband, Bill, in the Congo, moving every few years, and finally moving to Bridgewater to be near family.  She had gone to Massanetta Springs for several years and had family that had lived at Sunnyside.  Stephanie Sorge’s father recommended she and Bill should go to Trinity!  Her biggest challenge during Elder training was seeing how the confessions developed over the years.  
Bob Schminkey grew up as a Methodist.  He married a Presbyterian pastor and they both were involved in mission work in South Africa.  They then spent 18 years in Chestertown, MD, where Sara served as pastor.  He served in several capacities at their Presbytery and was ordained an Elder in 2007.  He attended a meeting on South Africa at Trinity in 1990s.  Knowing that he and Sara would be moving to Harrisonburg, they began worshipping online with Trinity during the pandemic.  Bob’s greatest challenge during Elder training was getting back to the confessions.
Stephanie confirmed that the nominated elders have completed their training.  After examination by current elders, Mary Lou made, and Rick C. seconded, a motion to sustain the examination and to ordain and/or install David, Amy, Ginnie, and Bob as Ruling Elders, Class of 2026.  Approved.  The new elders will be ordained and installed on Sunday, January 28, during worship.
We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

Planning for 2024: 

1) Stated Session meetings will be on the third Sunday of each month except June, which is scheduled for the fourth Sunday.  
Assignments were made for the following responsibilities:  Standing Administrative Teams, House Stewards/Devotions, Commissioners to Presbytery meetings, Marks Elders, Seasonal Team facilitators/members, Standing Team chairs/members.  The list of these assignments follows and also will be on the Session website.  https://docs.google.com/document/d/1mHQVxUub0JJWsfpY_3RstTWmvN5p5MhtKuSKgtUM-2Q/edit
Clerk’s Report









Linda

1) Communion was observed during online and in-person worship on Sunday, January 7, as previously approved.  Rev. Bill Reinhold and Ginnie Reinhold served communion as an extension of the table to one person at Bridgewater Retirement Community.  
2) John Lyon, a long-time member and Ruling Elder at Trinity, died on January 19, 2024.  A Service of Resurrection was held at Trinity on January 24.
3) Linda shared several thank you notes for Trinity’s donations to local organizations and from Trinity staff for Christmas gift cards.  She also shared a special thank you letter regarding Morgan Sutphin, great-granddaughter of G. Don and Connie Whitmore and recipient of a Skip Whitmore scholarship this year.
4) Linda has submitted the 2023 Necrology Report to Presbytery, noting the deaths of four Ruling Elders:  Clarence Beard, Ellen Beard, Bill Bedall, and Forrest Palmer.
5) Linda presented the 2023-2024 Sanctuary House Church Covenant for approval.  Approved by concensus.
Pastoral Care Associate’s Report






Kim
1) Kim presented a very comprehensive quarterly report, which is attached to these minutes.
Pastor’s Report








Stephanie
For Information and Action
1) The Presbytery now requires a report on Continuing Education for the prior year to be submitted along with Terms of Call for the current year. Stephanie’s CE report can be found on the Session webpage. Approved by consensus.
2) Updates to the Book of Order mandate that all councils shall adopt and implement the following policies: a sexual misconduct policy, a harassment policy, a child and youth protection policy, and an antiracism policy. Nancy, Bob, and Dave volunteered to serve on this committee.  Approved by consensus. They will check with Park View Mennonite and Cooks Creek Presbyterian, and PCUSA for sample model policies. 
3) Everyone is encouraged to look at the online funeral planning information and enter preliminary info, at the very least. Link to the online planning document: https://docs.google.com/document/d/1obQ4Bcdm2vA0vj_Np_DZWpKKfzG84tY7rxs0uB1u57E/edit?usp=sharing
Link to the online form: https://forms.gle/rFTd1D77a3qSHhMq8
4) Time and Talents update - we still have just 19 responses. There were paper copies for folks to complete at the retreat and again at the congregational meeting. It can also be completed online: https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeFZT6m3g4eMxuYW_oK0Lhl0Wl-Hbxac41ulrs97nRFMwA2-Q/viewform?usp=sharing
5) Greg Sachs will be coming to Session in February to join as a new member.
Calendar Dates:
1) January 28, 2024 - ordination and installation, annual congregational meeting

2) February 4, 2024 - meeting with the Foundation representatives, 3-5pm

3) 2024 Vacation (subject to change) - TBD

4) 2024 Continuing Education - TBD

5) General Assembly - June 25-July 5 (including online committee meetings and in-person for everything else)

Misconduct Policy Task Force
      No report.  This task force will now be folded into the new BoO mandated policies committee.
Marks Groups and House Churches
Reaching Out 









Kim
      No report
Sanctuary 









Ginnie
      Ginnie will serve as the Session Liaison for Sanctuary House Church         

Hearts and Hands








Linda
No report
Backpack









Dane
      No report
Centering Space








Mary Lou
1) Centering Space is offering a study of Bonhoeffer led by Mark Facknitz, assisted by Rick Comstock for Nurture during Lent following the ‘Fellowship Hour’ on Sunday morning. It will begin on February 18 and run through March 17.

2) Centering Space is offering a study of the book: Flourishing on the Edge of Faith (a study of the Lord’s Prayer) on Tuesday night, 7-8:00 PM on Zoom – March 26 – May 7

3) A Meditation for the Labyrinth will be available for Good Friday. An indoor labyrinth will be set up so people will have the option of walking inside or out.

4) Centering Space is encouraging the congregation to participate in the Poverty Study offered by the PCUSA beginning February 5 and running each Monday night until February 26.  The course is free but requires a registration.  This will be followed with an additional study led by Bob Schminkey and Sara Holben that is customized to our congregation. The date will be decided.
5) Mark Dewey’s Camino de Santiago trip is currently scheduled for April 2-17, 2024.  Centering Space will work with Mark to offer a companion journey from Centering Space for people who are not walking the Camino in person.
6) Robin Atwood will continue to offer the yoga class with new 6-week sessions running March 5 – April 9 and then April 23 - May 28. Currently, we have 20 people registered for the winter session.  Of this group, 10 people are not members of Trinity.
7) Ashley Isernhagen will offer three 2-hour Circle of Care sessions featuring work on a craft such as simple box weaving, time for contemplation and reflection, and community building among participants.  She will meet from 10-12:00 on March 9, May 11, and July 13.  She will provide all materials.  Cost will be $30/participant.
Clothes Closet









Susie 
 No Report
Guns to Gardens








Susie
1) Guns to Gardens has decided that it will not continue as a Marks Group this year.
Turning Tables








Kim
1) Turning Tables will host a Shrove Tuesday Pancake Supper on Tuesday, February 13, from 5:30-7.  Registration is encouraged, but not required.  Volunteers are appreciated to help with this event.
Valley Interfaith Action 







Nancy 
1) Rockingham County has tabled any action on the on-demand transportation project.  February 1 is the deadline for the grant, they but the county will consider it for next year.  VIA will continue to stay in touch with them.
2) Session will need to appoint a new Session liaison to VIA.
Seasonal Teams

ACE










Mark D.
      No report
Lent/Easter









Mark F.
1) The Lent/Easter team requested approval to accept the Presbyterian Disaster Assistance Refugee and IDP Program (International) emphasizing Gaza and Ukraine as the recipient of alternative giving in lieu of Easter lilies.  Approved.
2) The team is planning to Zoom with Haresh Nag on Sunday, February 4, and hopes to explore ways to work this into the Lent/Easter season.
3) The El Camino team will share their experience at a dinner meeting on April 28.
Standing Teams

Benevolences









Kandy
No report
Building and Grounds 







Dane
1) The mower will be serviced by Shrock and Company. Their rate is $85/hour, and the delivery charge there and back is $75. The church has used the Lil Red Barn for several years, but because they do not have an indoors place to store the mower and due to other difficulties during the past several years, the team felt a change was needed. 

2) Building and Grounds recommends the Session consider the landscaping outside and around church. This landscaping has been there for nearly 20 years. 
a) Session may wish to form a subcommittee to consider changes in landscaping (one recommendation is that Kathy Gillette be considered as she’s a master gardener). The subcommittee would also help to evaluate choosing the landscaping company to complete the project. 

b) Boxwoods, shrubs around the church, and the rosebush in front of Commons entrance are overgrown and unsightly. Improving our Memorial Garden may also be timely. The Session may elect to wait for a better time to expend resources for this project. 

3) Painting and maintenance work around the Commons entrance is needed again. This was done 4-5 years ago, but this area rarely gets sun and work on it deteriorates quickly. Building and Grounds can arrange for this work and suggests that a task force make recommendations and get estimates.
Finance Team










Linda

For Information
1) Treasurer’s Report – The 2023 Operating Budget Report shows that we had a total general income of $288,791 as of the end of December 2023 – which is 111% of the general income anticipated for the end of the year.  This figure includes pledges, loose offering, and building use.  We also received $165,305 in other income, which includes bequests and undesignated memorials that are not part of the operating budget.  Our actual expenses were $368,229 – which is 118% of our anticipated 2023 expense.   We will provide a summarized financial report, including our Edward Jones investments, quarterly in the Nous.
The Fund Activity Report shows 2023 Receipts of $102,624.04 and Disbursements of $54,335.63.  The ending balance of $48,288.41will carry over to 2024.
2) Edward Jones Investments – Our end-of-year balance was $360,909.87.  The break down is Music Fund - $26,460.51; Skip Whitmore Fund - $56,138.33; Undesignated Bequests - $125,119.90; Reserves (1) - $70,308.11; Reserves (2) - $60,031.17; Parish Nurse Fund - $10,277.51; Memorial Grden Fund - $12,574.34. 
3) Massanetta Springs Building for All Campaign – We are up-to-date on member payments and our matching funds to Massanetta Springs through the end of December.
4) Annual giving statements for 2023 have been distributed.
5) GiveButter Software Program – We are reviewing the GiveButter software program for online donations.  It appears to be very versatile and provides good support help, according to other churches using it.  It has a fee per transaction, but the exact amount is not clear.  It apparently does not interface with Church Windows, so individual donations would need to be entered manually.  We agreed to develop a pilot program with Centering Space for donations to support their fee-based program registrations.
Ground Use Task Force 
1) Mark F., Mary Lou, Dane, Malcolm Cameron, Larry Brown, and Greg Sachs have agreed to serve on this task force to discern a vision for missional use and stewardship of our grounds.  We empowered them to bring others into the work as needed or to serve on the task force. The task force will be featured as part of our vision for the future at the congregational meeting later this month.

Plans for January 28 Congregational Meeting
1) approval of the pastor’s terms of call 

2) presentation of the 2024 budget 

3) the annual corporation meeting 

4) Trinity’s stewardship, celebration, mission, outreach, and endowments – We suggested some topics to share with the congregation: intentionality; new patterns of planned giving post-Covid; new options such as Venmo, Apple Pay, Pay Pal, Google Pay, and Vanco.  We especially want to celebrate the special designated and undesignated gifts over the last few years – Mary Louise Fisher, Jim Atwood, Nancy Sleezer, Bolling Nalle, Vivian Hevener, to name a few.  And finally, we want to share our vision for the future, especially forming the new task force on stewardship of our grounds.

Matthew 25









Nancy 
1) The Matthew 25 report will be available on the Session website.  Rick C. will be the new Session liaison.  
Nominating









Jason
      No report
Outreach









Mark D.
      No report
Personnel









Susie
      No report
Pastoral Care









Mary Lou
1) Mary Lou will be the new Session liaison. 
Recognition of Class of 2023  
1) Stephanie and the Session expressed appreciation for the gifts of outgoing elders Rick O., Mark F., Nancy, and Patti over the last three years.
Next Meeting: Sunday, February 18, 4pm
The meeting was adjourned with prayer at 3:50pm.
Respectfully submitted,

___________________________



___________________________

Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session



Stephanie Sorge, Moderator
Attachments:

1) 2024 Session Responsibilities and Assignments

2) Pastoral Care Quarterly Report
2

